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26 November 2013
Aviation House, Room 802
Minutes
Present
John Roberts CBE – Chairman	Ofsted Board Member
Vijay Sodiwala	Ofsted Board Member 
Linda Farrant	Ofsted Board Member
Andy Palmer	Ofsted Board Member 
Lorraine Langham	Chief Operating Officer
Nick Jackson	Director, Finance & Commercial	
Louise Grainger-Hulme	Divisional Manager, Finance 
Morag Childs	Internal Audit (Deloitte)
Martin Lewis	Internal Audit (Deloitte)
David Hughes	External Audit (National Audit Office)
Imran Akhtar	External Audit (National Audit Office)
Neil Greenwood	Deputy Director, Strategy, Policy and Performance 	(item 11 and 12 only)
Alma Kucera	Head of Information (item 13 only)
Bianca Signora	Principal Officer, HR Strategy (item 15 only)
Saba Pooni	Audit & Governance Manager (Secretariat)
Summary of Action Points
Action log
Nick Jackson to feedback by exception any recommendations from the NAO’s work from across central government.
Interim Governance Statement
Saba Pooni to add Committee training requirements to a future agenda
Annual Report and Accounts
Saba Pooni to arrange Committee dates for 2014-15
Mid-year Information Assurance Report
Alma Kucera to ensure the progress against the weaknesses reported in the 2012-13 annual assessment is reformatted to include deadlines against progress being made.
Employment trends
Bianca Signora to use the 9 box talent grid to map staff performance across the organisation and report to a future Committee meeting. 
Bianca Signora to provide a map of how staff performed at assessment centres, in relation to their position on the 9 box talent grid.
Chairman’s introduction, declarations of interest and minutes and matters arising
John Roberts opened the meeting and members welcomed Martin Lewis, Senior Manager from Deloitte. Apologies were noted from Sir Michael Wilshaw and Jacqui Smillie of the National Audit Office (NAO). 
There were no declarations of interest.
Members accepted the minutes as an accurate record of the previous Audit Committee meeting held on 5 September 2013.  Members noted under 9.4 that Ofsted has been audited as part of the government wide review of Serco contracts and that Ofsted were provided with clean bill of health in terms of compliance and assurance.
In reviewing the action log, it was noted that AC077 the NAO’s work on the department that the Executive Board should report back to the Committee by exception on any good practice guidance or recommendations made. Action 1: Nick Jackson to feedback by exception any recommendations from the NAO’s work from across central government.
Report from Chair and Members
Since the last meeting in September, there was no further update.
External Audit update
David Hughes presented the new format of the Audit Planning Report on the 2013/14 financial statement audit.
Members agreed with the proposed audit plan and the assessment of the risks of material misstatement to the financial statements including management’s response to addressing the risks.
Members noted the approach and were pleased with the new format.
Interim Governance Statement
Louise Grainger-Hulme explained that as in previous years the interim governance statement including an updated assurance map had been drafted as good practice and to identify any emerging risks.  
Members noted the approach taken to the assurance mapping exercise which identified an opportunity to strength assurance across Ofsted. A number of proposals were made including the Executive Board to review all draft internal audit terms of reference to ensure the scope provides effective assurance.
In terms of reviewing the governance statement, the following comments were noted:
· a change in name to ‘Audit and Risk Assurance Committee’ which highlights the Committee’s role in relation to risk assurance
· All members should understand training requirements and how it will be provided Action 2: Saba Pooni to add Committee training requirements to a future agenda
· On the assurance map, add ‘Fraud and Error’ to internal control framework
· The important addition of ‘Quality Assurance’ to the map
· Add ‘Audit and Risk Assurance Committee’ to the 3rd line of defence on map
· Amend paragraph 31 to say Appendix A (instead of Appendix B)
· The Governance Statement refers to Government Internal Audit Standards (GIAS) which were replaced by the Public Sector Internal Audit Standards (PSIAS) with effect from 1 April 2013 therefore all references need to be changed
· A new template for Executive Board /Committee meetings will be launched to reflect consideration of Inspection Service Providers (ISPs) and Scheduling. 
The Committee noted the interim governance statement and thanked Louise Grainger-Hulme.
Annual Report and Accounts timetable
Members noted and approved the Annual Report and Accounts timetable for 2013-14 which aims to enable the accounts to be laid before Parliament by 18 June 2014.
Members noted that Ofsted Board should agree in correspondence on 4 June 2014, to approve audited accounts based on a recommendation from the Chair of the Audit Committee.
Members asked that based on the timetable that the next set of Committee dates to be arranged. Action 3: Saba Pooni to arrange Committee dates for 2014-15.
Internal Audit update
Morag Childs summarised the progress in delivering the 2013-14 Internal Audit Plan.
Since the last Audit Committee meeting, Deloitte issued one final report on Data Management and have commenced work on HMCI Reform Operational Readiness (Phase 2); Information Risk Management and Data Security and Core Financial Controls.
Members approved the removal of Cloud computing audit as the project has been postponed due to concerns regarding data security aspects of the cloud options currently on offer.  
Members approved two additional audits whose cost will be met through contingency in the 2013/14 audit plan; these were Travel and Subsistence and Budgeting and Planning.
Morag Childs assured the Committee that the balance of audits for the year remains the same and could be delivered by the end of the financial year. Members noted that consideration will be given when setting the 2014-15 audit plan to ensure audits are effectively spread throughout the year to avoid heavy workload during quarter four.
Issued Internal Audit reports
Morag Childs reported that Internal Audit had completed and issued the Data Management final audit report which provides substantial assurance that processes and internal control relating to data management have been established and found to be working effectively with respect to the Regional Management Information tool.
As a result of the work performed, Deloitte raised one medium priority and two low priority recommendations.
Progress against Audit Recommendations Report 
Members noted the progress made up to 31 October 2013 in addressing audit findings.  It was noted that twelve actions to address audit findings had been completed and one had passed its original completion date; this was relating to the data management audit where user acceptance testing users were not appropriately identified.
Members noted the good progress in ensuring audit recommendations are completed on time.
Operational Performance Report
Lorraine Langham introduced the Operational Performance report for September 2013 and members noted the transitional targets put in place for Complaints about Schools.
Members noted the revised way of dealing with the survey programme to ensure the greatest impact is made by survey reports. The Committee were invited to review the survey programme for 2014-15 which will be driven by themes from HMCI’s Annual Report. 
Contracts Monitoring and Activity report
The Committee noted an update on Ofsted’s contracting activity during the period 1 July 2013 to 31 August 2013, focussing on contracts of major concern to the organisation for its operation and delivery.
Members noted in terms of contract management the importance to recruit highly skilled staff to carry out quality control roles.
Strategic Risk Report
Members noted the Strategic risk register for the end of November 2013 and Neil Greenwood provided an overview of the latest position where there was a reduced risk relating to the our credibility to deliver.  Members noted a new risk had been created to capture the changes on the horizon to the social and political context which could place new demands on Ofsted. 
The Committee recognised the positive changes to the risk register and its development over time.
Members noted that Matthew Purvis from the Department of Education will join on secondment to help strengthen the Strategy, Policy and Performance team.
Feedback results of Risk Management pilot
Neil Greenwood explained that risk management workshops took place across the Chief Operating Officer’s directorate and Deloitte provided support on how operational risks are managed. The pilot was successful in determining the controls in place and using the risk register as a dynamic means of managing risks as they emerge.  The next step will be to roll out to the regions.
Members debated and noted risk appetite across Ofsted.
Mid-year Information Assurance report
The Committee noted a mid-year update on information risk assessment. They noted that staff will be provided with guidance and support to the launch of a revised Government Security Classification scheme in April 2014. During this period, Ofsted’s information and security policies will be reviewed to reflect the new approach.
Members noted the steady progress that has been made against the weaknesses reported in the 2012-13 annual assessment.  Members asked for the weaknesses to be presented in a table format which shows the progress being made with clear deadlines. Action 4: Alma Kucera to ensure the progress against the weaknesses reported in the 2012-13 annual assessment is reformatted to include deadlines against progress being made.
Members noted that the executive were pleased with the progress being made and the training and support that is in place for staff.
Update on performance of the CIE action plan
The Committee noted the good progress which has been made in delivering the regulatory improvement action plan.
Members noted that there will be an internal audit of Compliance, Investigation and Enforcement function by Deloitte, commencing on 9 December 2013 which will be reported to the Committee in due course.
Employment trends
The Committee noted an update on employment trends for the period 1 July to 30 September 2013 and the discussion focussed on the age profile of staff, attendance and performance management.
Members noted the 9 box talent toolkit had been introduced to staff which maps performance.  Members asked for a grid which maps staff performance to be provided. Action 5: Bianca Signora to use the 9 box talent grid to map staff performance across the organisation and report to a future Committee meeting.
Additionally, members asked for an analysis to be carried out of how staff performed at assessment centres.  Action 6: Bianca Signora to provide a map of how staff performed at assessment centres, in relation to their position on the 9 box talent grid.
Finance Report including update on spending review financials
The Committee noted the mid-year forecast 2013-14 and spending review update. Members noted the following:
· the forecast full year Resource DEL savings for 2013-14;

· the forecast full year Total DEL savings for 2013-14;

· the importance of delivering against forecast expenditure on projects and IS; 

· the need for careful financial management throughout the rest of the 2013-14 year; and

· the financial position for 2014-15 and 2015-16 
Members noted two major projects in the later stages of procurement, these being infrastructure refresh which would result in new servers with off-site hosting and a Social Care IT system.
Any other business
Members noted that a financial management review is being carried out across government and recommendations will be brought to a future Committee meeting.
Members noted that at the Operations Executive Board meeting on 13 November 2013, Nick Hudson, Regional Director of North East, Yorkshire and Humber had declared an interest relating to one of the ISPs.
The next Audit Committee meeting will take place at 10.30 on Thursday 13 March 2014.
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